



Westbury Sub Mendip Parish Council Meeting
Wednesday 2nd August, 2017, 7:30pm
Village Hall
Present: Cllrs Tony Shepherd (Chairman), Ros Wyke, Peter Bright, Jo Tucker, Sue Isherwood, 
In Attendance: County Councillor Graham Noel, the Clerk Mark Smith

In the Public Session before the meeting no matters were raised.

MINUTES
1. Apologies for Absence
Cllr Sue Reece

2. Declarations of Interests 
1. To receive declarations of interest from Councillors on items on the agenda
Cllr Wyke as a Member involved in the consideration and determination of planning applications by Mendip District Council, declares that the views expressed by her at Parish Council meetings on any particular proposal are based on the evidence available to her at the time, and is provisional only. She will not be bound by any recommendation made by the Parish Council on any proposal, and will consider any matter afresh in connection with any application which comes before her in her capacity as a Member of Mendip District Council, taking all further evidence into account.
2. To receive written requests for dispensations for disclosable pecuniary interests, personal interests or personal and prejudicial interests (if any)

3. To grant any requests for dispensation as appropriate 

3. Minutes 
It was resolved to sign the minutes of the 28th June 2017 as a correct record.
4. Report from Somerset County Councillor and Mendip District Councillor
1. County Councillor Graham Noel reported that: no County Council buildings were at risk from external cladding; the status of Alderman was to be re-introduced as an honorary title; fairer funding for schools was being lobbied for; adult social care and mental health provision was seen as a priority; library buildings were being reviewed. Parish Councillors and Cllr Noel discussed areas where cuts or efficiency savings were being made, County finances, Westbury’s St Lawrence’s School, consultation on priorities .
2. District Cllr Ros Wyke proposed to comment on Mendip matters as they arose on the Agenda.
5. The Clerk Reported:

1. A resident had reported to the Chairman a motorist fouling the mortar pits layby, and an accumulation of litter there.
2. The telecoms company Truespeed had telephoned, and may arrange a promotion of ‘fibre to the premises’ broadband with a meeting in the village hall.
3. The Internal Audit had been signed off and sent as page 4 of the annual return to the external auditor. Additional comments had included suggestions that additional detail identifying assets in the asset Register should be provided, and the General Reserve should be maintained within recognised guidelines (these were subsequently established as being between 1 and 3 times the value of the precept at year end, which the Westbury General Reserve was)

4. Mendip have introduced a Health and Wellbeing officer. Councillors suggested she is invited to a future meeting, and the relationship between her role and the Village Agents is clarified.

The Clerk was asked to report the Parish Council’s disappointment that Mendip DC Planners and Planning Enforcement did not communicate the wider issues and objectives when considering a recent planning application for boundary hedge (wall) removal.

The Clerk was asked to review the request for a loading bay outside the village hall with the Village Hall committee and County Highways.

It was suggested that material being returned from the County Archive could be offered to local historians. The Clerk will do so.

Councillors discussed sightlines being obscured by overgrown hedges on the A371. The Chairman will follow this up. 
6. Parish Councillor Vacancy

The Mendip Monitoring Officer had not received any requests for a poll to elect a parish councillor, so the Parish Council is now free to co-opt to fill the vacancy Councillors considered the criteria to adopt, and will discuss the role with potential candidates.

7. SCC Chairman’s Awards

Councillor Bright will make enquiries about suitable candidates. The Clerk will send the nomination form to Cllr Bright.

8. Westbury Inn Report: Registration as an Asset of Community Value progress
No report has been received since the last parish council meeting.
9. Website Report: training workshops, and website content development
A further workshop on the new Parish Council website www.westburysubmendip-pc.gov.uk is scheduled for 11th August, 2:00pm in th shop back room.
10. Neighbourhood Plan Working Group Report: Housing Needs Survey options
The Working Group will meet on 24th August.
11. Litter bins (Mortar Pits, Roughmoor Lane and the Cross) Report
Following discussion it was resolved to purchase a dog waste bin for installation in Roughmoor Lane on the verge between the Playing Field car park and Croft Lane. A litter bin would be purchased for installation at Mortar Pits bus stop. For the time being there would be no action taken to add a litter bin to near the Cross bus stop or move the shop litter bin.
The Clerk will apply to County Highways for permission to install the bins before their purchase.
12. Notice Boards 
A quotation for refurbishment of the Stoneleigh noticeboard and the two noticeboards on the shop garden wall has been requested. 

13. A371 and village backroads traffic volumes
This item was discussed immediately after Cllr Noel’s Report, so as to allow Cllr Noel to participate before his departure.
Concerns were raised about the speed of traffic through the village, in particular HGVs. Councillors felt that a ‘no footway’ sign would be beneficial. Councillors also asked what designation (National/Regional/County/Local Freight Route, etc) the A371 had. The A371 was designated a ‘Local Freight Route’ in the County Council’s 2011 Freight Strategy i.e. ‘Restricted to Local Access Only’ – was this being monitored or enforced?
County Cllr Noel agreed to request a ‘no footway’ sign for the A371 in the village, and to ask about the road designation, and to request a back-road 20mph speed limit, as had been introduced in Rodney Stoke. 

14. NHS Parish Health Checks 
The Parish Council’s interest has been registered. Suggestions for when and where to hold the health checks may now be made.
15. Village Hall Wi Fi
Negotiations with Truespeed have been started to install wi-fi in the village hall. No commitments have yet been made.
16. Planning

Decisions Delegated to the Clerk in Consultation with Councillors

2017/1341/LBC
Ash Tree Farm – Two rooflights for Barn ‘A’
No Objection, blinds requested

Consultation Responses requested by Mendip District Council

2017/11783/TCA
Dags Hole, Old Ditch – Ash tree reduce by up to 4 metres

The Parish Council resolved that it had No Objection to this application.

2017/1675/FUL
Kites Croft, Little Field Lane – Annex use as holiday let
The Parish Council resolved that it Objected to this application, for the same reasons as previously given for 2017/0808/FUL .
The Condition 4 that was created when the original 2010/2756 permission was granted to convert the wood stores into an Annex should be maintained, requiring the building only to be used as an annex to the house, not as an independent dwelling. The Parish Council had objected to 2010/2756, and its view remains the same now as then.
The Annex is within the AONB and is outside the village development limit, making it unsuitable for development as any kind of independent dwelling.
There is no rationale provided in the application as to why a change in use from an annex to a holiday let is required or desirable.
The Location Plan red line designating the area to which the change of use would apply does not include the septic tank and soakaway area installed for the Annex in the field south east of the Annex. The septic tank is within a designated Local Wildlife Site, where DP5 ˜Biodiversity and Ecological Networks" applies. A holiday let partly within this site would be detrimental to it.
Trees north of the annex have been felled, and understory south of the annex have been removed, making the annex more visible than the original wood stores were. The annex now overlooks the public footpath WS13/15 and is visible from the footpath, eroding the character of the area as non-domestic agricultural pasture. Change of use to holiday let would exacerbate the change in character to the area already made.
Littlefield Lane is a narrow lane with no turning for vehicles. The increase in traffic that would be caused by holiday let visitors and servicing the holiday let would be intrusive to neighbours.

2017/1670/HSE
The Old Vicarage, School Hill – Alterations to rooflights and kitchen window

The Parish Council resolved that it had No Objection to this application. The Parish Council requests that blinds/curtains are used to prevent light pollution after dark.

2017/1671/LBC
The Old Vicarage, School Hill – Alterations to rooflights and kitchen window

The Parish Council resolved that it had No Objection to this application. The Parish Council requests that blinds/curtains are used to prevent light pollution after dark.

2017/1949/HSE
Fir Tree House, Back Lane – Rear and side extension

The Parish Council resolved that it had No Objection to this application. The Parish Council requests that blinds/curtains are used to prevent light pollution after dark.

2017/1859/FUL
land at Erlon Lane  - Agricultural building, 

Discussion was postponed to allow a site visit on 7 August at noon.
Mendip D.C. Decisions

2017/1404/TCA
Stream Cottage, Duck Lane – Remove conifer by wall
No Objection

2016/3113/FUL
Principle Farmhouse, Court House Farm off Windmill Hill Lane – Approved with Conditions

17. Finance
Q1 Cash Statement: 
It was resolved to accept the Cash Statement.

Authorisation of grant request to NALC Transparency Fund 2017/18 for this year’s website hosting costs with Tickbox Marketing and the Clerk’s website management time, totalling £693.98.

It was resolved to authorise the grant request.

Payments to approve
Nick Allen
Railway Canopy Refurbishment, as per quotation
£2,280.00

It was resolved to authorise the payment.

18. Correspondence & reports on Meetings Attended, including

1. Mendip DC Planning Enforcement report on The Hollow hedgerows and use of static caravan

2. Mendip DC Planning Enforcement report on earthworks off Broad Road

3. Resident’s email reporting new gate near Westbury Beacon

4. Resident’s report of footway blockage in Station Road

5. Resident’s comments on hedges blocking sightlines and footways on A371

6. Somerset Archives request collection of unwanted village archive (material includes a 1951 Somerset County Survey, a Local Government Boundary Commission for England reports, Wells Local Plan (1986), County Survey (1952) and a County Development Plan report (1953). The accession also included a duplicate financial statement for 1964).
7. Resident’s query about Stoneleigh new white lines road markings
19. Notices

1. Friday 11 August, 2 pm Community Shop, Parish Council Website Workshop (How to create a Calendar entry, create a Community organisation page, create a News Item), free, open to all, see www.westburysubmendip-pc.gov.uk
20. Items for next agenda
1. Robert Glanvile Playing Field committee request to address the September meeting

2. Possible location for a memorial bench

21. Dates of future meetings: 

16th August, 2017 (Planning Applications only)

27th September 2017

25th October 2017

29th November 2017

3rd January 2018 
7th February 2018
7th March 2018 
4th April2018 
2nd May 2018
Signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council 
Signature................................................................Date..........................................................
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Clerk – Mark H. Smith
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Orchardside, Mares Lane, Westbury Sub Mendip, Wells BA5 1HX

Tel: 01749 871076 
Email parishclerk@westbury-sub-mendip.org.uk

